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PROTECTION AND PERMANENCY INFORMATION MEMORANDUM, 20-02
TO: 

Service Region Administrators



Service Region Administrator Associates



Service Region Clinical Associates



Regional Program Specialists



Family Services Office Supervisors

FROM:  
Christa Bell, Director


Division of Protection and Permanency

DATE:   
March 18, 2020
SUBJECT:
Reporting Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19)
The purpose of this information memorandum is to provide guidance to staff regarding the impact of the potential spread of COVID-19 upon the Department for Community Based Services’ (DCBS) service provision for children and families.  
Notification of COVID-19 Testing

It is imperative that any suspected or known cases of COVID-19 among children in out of home care (OOHC) be reported immediately.  While cases of COVID-19 remain low within the Commonwealth, state and local officials are working together to ensure all necessary precautions are in place to mitigate spread of the illness to the extent possible.  Additionally, DCBS wishes to ensure that children or youth in OOHC who are exposed or become ill from the virus have necessary supports.  Each region is requested to appoint a designated lead for gathering information about every child in OOHC who has been tested for COVID-19 and providing it to the Medical Support Section. Please contact Alice Scheffler, Nurse Service Administrator, immediately upon notification that a child has been tested.   Ms. Scheffler may be contacted at 502-564-9433, Ext 3601 or at Alice.Scheffler@ky.gov.  If information is being transmitted via email, please ensure that the email is encrypted.  In order to assist, DCBS will need the following information regarding the child or youth:

· The child’s name, date of birth, and TWIST number

· Name of the child’s placement, including agency and foster family name, if applicable

· Date the child was tested and result of the test, if already received.  If results are pending or inconclusive at time of initial report, the subsequent result of testing must be reported upon receipt.  
· Other children in care placed with the child 
· Whether the child is being treated in a home setting or a medical setting

· Current treatment recommendations, medical interventions, and isolation status
The Medical Support Section may also be accessed for consultation, as needed.  

Child Protection and Adult Protection Investigations

For staff conducting investigations of allegations of maltreatment of children or vulnerable adults, access to alleged victims for the purpose of assessing safety is still expected and required, regardless of setting.  In some settings providing services to very vulnerable populations, such as long term care facilities or hospitals, staff may be subject to screening to ensure against unnecessary exposure of residents to persons who may be exhibiting symptoms of illness.  Staff should follow precautions issued by the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) and Kentucky’s Department for Public Health (DPH), including staying home if ill, engaging in frequent handwashing, and practicing “social distancing” to the extent possible when interacting with children, families, and vulnerable adults.  In addition, a suggested COVID-19 Screening tool has been provided that may be utilized in advance of face-to-face contacts.  Staff should keep follow up face-to-face visits to a minimum, with consideration to what is actually necessary to ensure safety.  If staff attempt to initiate an investigation and are denied access to an alleged victim, please notify Child Protection Branch Manager, Tara Cecil, at Tara.Cecil@ky.gov or Adult Protection Branch Manager, Stacy Carey, at StacyA.Carey@ky.gov, so that assistance may be provided.  
Home Visits and Face-to-Face Contacts

In order to minimize person-to-person interaction and spread of COVID-19, staff are asked to temporarily suspend normal face-to-face contacts and home visits until further notice, unless there is concern regarding an immediate safety issue.  However, frequent contact with families and children via telephone, Skype, or similar platforms is required to ensure all necessary supports and services continue to be provided.  
Court-Ordered Visitation

At this time, DCBS is honoring court-ordered visitation for foster children.  With the understanding of Kentucky’s courts, the means by which visitation takes place (or, familial contacts are made) are temporarily changing and may include methods mentioned under Home Visits and Face-to-Face Contacts. Service Region Administrators are contacting their respective judges as courtesy notice of this change in practice.  
Screening Tool

The COVID-19 Screening tool is being made available for use by agency staff in response to the recent COVID-19 pandemic. The screening tool may be utilized by staff during interactions with individuals visiting the local offices as well as when staff are arranging or engaging in face-to-face contact in the community. The safety of agency staff and the individuals we serve is of utmost importance.  

Documentation

It is important that any delays in initiation timeframes related to COVID-19 be clearly documented.  Similarly, contacts which are normally conducted face-to-face, but must be conducted by alternate means as a result of COVID-19 precautions, should be thoroughly document. The Children’s Bureau has granted an exception during the current state of emergency to document these contacts as “face to face”.  Staff should also document well in the narrative of the service recording how these contacts were conducted. Lastly, any denial of service resulting from the application of a screening tool must be documented, including basis for the denial.  
Training for Foster and Adoptive Parents

Recruitment and Certification staff are asked to cancel face-to-face training events for foster and adoptive parents that would require gathering large numbers of people together.  Events scheduled through mid-April should be canceled at this time. The need to cancel events scheduled beyond mid-April will be assessed in the coming weeks. Alternatives to face-to-face training should be considered to assist foster parents with gaining information or skills necessary to meet the needs of children in their care. Any concerns about the ability of foster parents to meet training requirements as a result of this guidance should be submitted to Out of Home Care Branch Manager, Kelli Root, at Kelli.Root@ky.gov.  

In summary, at this time, state offices are not closed, and essential services must continue through alternative means, rather than in-person, whenever possible.  The Department’s response to changing needs as a result of the impact of COVID-19 may require further adjustment to normal practices in the coming weeks and months. Staff will be kept informed as additional guidance is developed, and DCBS will continue to offer guidance and support. For the latest information on COVID-19 in Kentucky, please visit kycovid19.ky.gov.
Additional information and guidance from the Children’s Bureau and the CDC are included.  Children's Bureau COVID letter
Finally, information in response to questions from private child care providers will be in the form of a Contract Correspondence Transmittal (CCT) to providers.  CCTs will also be shared with staff via this distribution list so that staff are also aware of the guidance provided to our partners.  CCT-20-02 COV-ID19
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